


The regular meeting of the Orderville Town Board was held Wednesday, June 2, 2021, at 7:30 p.m. in the basement of the Orderville Town Office.  Those present were:  Mayor Robert Caruso, Chelcie Cox, Rory Hatch, Wally Gibson, Ed Bolander, Kelly & Laura Wilson, Bryan Jarrett, Thomas & Melissa Griffiths, Commissioner Wade Heaton, Joseph Sorensen, Micah Young, Earl Levanger, Ursula Bullen, Verl Sawyer, and Carol Lamb.  

Mayor Caruso called the meeting to order.  Minutes of the previous meeting held May 5, 2021, were reviewed.  Rory Hatch motioned to accept the minutes.  Chelcie Cox seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.  Bills were presented for payment. Rory Hatch motioned to pay the bills.  Chelcie Cox seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.

BUSINESS:  

1. Kane County Commissioner – Wade Heaton – County EMS Discussion and Information – Commissioner Heaton wanted to have an informal discussion to get feedback for the EMS. He expressed his appreciation for the job the hospital and all the endless volunteers and the hours they have dedicated to making our EMS program run in our county. In the last 5 years, a lot of things have changed in the EMS world. It has become harder to stay certified, the call volume has increased, and the hospital has had a really hard time keeping volunteers. The commissioners have talked to the hospital about this problem of not having ambulances in our towns. The commissioners feel like the county should step up and help with the EMS and funding of it. We are having more of an influx of tourists in our county, as well as the likelihood of more people calling for an ambulance rather than driving themselves to the hospital. The commissioners are each going to all the town councils in the county to get their thoughts and feelings on making a few changes with the EMS, to see if the towns would be willing to help fund any of those changes. They aren’t looking for answers tonight but want to start the conversation and circle back and keep the conversations moving forward. Here is what the commission is wanting to move towards. The County has formed a new Special Service District. It is just for EMS, possibly dispatch will be included in that. They want to take some of the unfunded agencies and include them in the SSD. There would be a board, county wide, that would operate a lot like the hospital board. The Special Service District would then buy the hospitals equipment, like ambulances and licensing. They would like to see personnel and ambulances stationed throughout the county. Commissioner Heaton stated that Kanab City and Cedar Mountain both have paid personnel that are ready at a moment’s notice to respond. Mayor Caruso asked Commissioner Heaton if Cedar Mountain had their own SSD. Commissioner Heaton answered yes, they do. Cedar Mountain residence pay $200 Per year, per lot for EMS and Fire protection. Their SSD also does snow removal and possibly dust control. Commissioner Heaton gave a few ideas other than a fee being collected to fund this SSD. He suggested possibly using TRT taxes, Human resource budget, there is 1% sales tax that currently goes to the hospital to help fund the EMS, it is possible to use some of that, as well as assessing a fee to each lot owner in the SSD. Right now the commission is thinking that the fee could be as low as $40 or $50 per year. It was pointed out that right now we have an ambulance in Kanab and one on Cedar Mountain. Mayor Caruso agrees we need an ambulance closer for our community. He thinks that Orderville has the facilities to house an ambulance and employees to man it. Commissioner Heaton agrees. He thinks right now we need to gauge the willingness to assess fees or use some of those taxes. Mr. Wilson asked where the transportation fee from ambulance rides goes. He was transported form Kane County Hospital to St George and it cost him close to $20,000.  Commissioner Heaton gave an overview of how it works. Basically, you get a bill from whatever licensed transport entity shows up. If Kane County responds the payment goes to the hospital, if it’s the mountain responding, the fee would go to their SSD. Mayor Caruso re-stated that he and the board are in favor of working with the county to see what we can work out. Commissioner Heaton thanked the town for their time.  

2. Recommendations from the Orderville Town Planning and Zoning Commission:  Consider for approval a Conditional Use Permit for Richard & Valerie White for a short-term vacation rental located at 270 W. Scrub Oak Drive; Consider for approval a Conditional Use Permit for Alex Pavlides for a short-term vacation rental located at 85 E. Frost Lane; Consider for approval a Conditional Use Permit for Anthony Terrando for a short-term vacation rental located at 618 W. Cedar Drive; Consider for approval a Conditional Use Permit for Bryan & Afton Jarrett for a short-term vacation rental located at 699 W. Cedar Drive – Richard and Valerie White were supposed to be represented by Jeremy Chamberlain, he was not present but had asked to be called if there were any questions. Ed Bolander, president of the Planning and Zoning, recommends that they all be passed, all of them have been through planning and zoning and have held the appropriate public meetings. Ed Bolander explained that the meetings were posted and held according to the law. Rory Hatch motioned to approved all recommended conditional use permits for the short-term rentals recommended by the planning commission. There was much discussion on the short-term rental of Frost Lane. Most of Frost Lane residence do not want a short-term rental there. It was also discussed that we have set a precedence that we allow them, you can’t deny one and pass another one. The conditional use permit is how we regulate them in a residential zone. But there was a public meeting to voice their opinions. Chelcie Cox seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.  

3. Consider for Approval the following Business Licenses:  Order Rock Investments, LLC; My Zion Vacation, LLC (short-term rental and management company); Cliffs Edge Orderville Cabin; White Cliffs Vista at East Zion; Abundant Acres Corporation – These business licenses are for the short-term rentals of the conditional use permits that were just passed with the exception of the last one, Abundant Acres Corporation. Abundant Acres is Thomas and Mellissa Griffiths, they want to put a farm stand at the top of their lane. Rory Hatch motioned that we approve these business licenses. Chelcie Cox seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

4. Ed Bolander – Orderville Planning and Zoning Chairman:  Discuss Recreational Vehicles used as Vacation Rentals in Commercial Zones – Ed Bolander stated that they had a discussion in planning and zoning about issues and problems that have come up about short term rentals in our area. He stated that he had emailed this document that he is going to read to each Planning and Zoning member as well as the town council members. In short, RVs and Campers are defined in our ordinances, tiny houses are not defined. The Planning and Zoning feel that it needs to be defined and only allowed in certain zones. He read the changes that they feel needs to be changed in the ordinances to make them comply. The Planning and Zoning make the recommendation of placing a moratorium on the issue of tiny homes for no less than 60 days to give the town council time to review the changes the Planning and Zoning want to make. They also recommended a moratorium on short term rentals in commercial and residential zones for no less than 90 days to give the town and their lawyer time to discuss and put in to place ways to more actively enforce our ordinances. Mayor Caruso asked for input or questions. Mr. Young commented that the time it will take to do this the right way, he feels that the board needs to be compensated in some way, to ensure it is done in a timely matter and done correctly. Mayor Caruso agrees and praised Ed Bolander for the work he has done. The state regulations on imposing a moratorium were read. There are more changes and wording changes that needs to be done. Mr. Young asked if this moratorium would prohibit the Resort from moving forward with units that will be brought in by crane, not on wheels, but attached to a permanent foundation. He feels that he is more of a hotel then vacation rental, he can see that maybe his airstreams could be affected but not his new structures. Ed Bolander thinks that would be a judgment call for the planning and zoning commission. To move forward, the town needs to create an ordinance creating the moratorium and have it ready to pass and post at the budget hearing later in the month. There was discussion on what the right balance is to how many short-term rentals vs. homes to live in, places to eat, and the difference in commercial short-term rentals and residential short-term zones, what rentals and hotels impact have on our water and sewer systems. The town just needs to be aware of the impact of growth and make sure we have the infrastructure in place to handle it. Carol Lamb asked Ed if he had come across the definition of a container house, does it fall under the definition of a tiny home? Ed says no, and that is not what we are addressing at this time. They aren’t easy to move like a tiny home on a trailer. Laura Wilson read a passage about how people want to come here and have this experience. Mayor Caruso stated that the town and the board are not against short term rentals, but we need to put in place the right conditions to monitor and guide the growth. The board wants to have the ordinance to start the moratorium ready to pass at the budget hearing/special meeting. 

5. Laura Wilson – Share her ideas for Recreational Vehicles regulations – Kelly Wilson wanted to make an appeal to the town board to look at the prospective to bring out the economic development. He would like to see a new office made to be part of the Planning and Zoning to promote our economic life style. We need to take advantage of the growing tourism base. We have the opportunity to create jobs and grow in a direction we want to go. If we do not, we will grow into a town like Springdale, and we do not want to be Springdale. Kelly would like to see this as a part of the master plan the town has been working on. He thinks we can develop our community into a prosperous place our families can stay and make a living here. Kelly feels that the town should put a new person on the planning and zoning or the town council to look out for the prospective of the economic development of the town. He feels that hesitating to approve these new businesses we are stifling people’s creativity and ways to make a living. Mayor Caruso stated that the town needs boundaries. The town is working on a master plan. Ed Bolander feels what Kelly and Laura are talking about does not fall under land use. Kelly thinks that they would be their own office that works with the Planning and Zoning Commission. Chelcie Cox stated that the town will be mailing a survey out for the community to fill out, and that will direct the course the Master plan will go. Mayor Caruso invited Kelly and Laura to get with Robert Lacey to add some of their info in the survey if they would like.  

6. Review and Consider for Approval Work Release No. 2021-1:  Sunrise Cloud SMART GIS – GIS Mapping and Management Services – Culinary Water System – This GIS Mapping helps keep track of pumps, meters, lines, etc. It would help keep up on the maintenance of the system and help keep the system healthy. Rory Hatch motioned to approve work release No. 2021-1. Chelcie Cox seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

7. Review and Consider for Approval a Contract for Quarterly Fiscal Incentive Grant with Utah Division of Parks and Recreation OHV Program and OHV Advisory Council for Orderville “Trail 360 Project” Mapping Project – This is the grant we are working with “At Your Leisure” with to get this done. It isn’t costing the town anything.  They are helping map trails and will promote Orderville and do a segment on the trails. What Orderville has to put into it is time, Mayor Caruso and Ed Myers are the two working with the grant. Rory Hatch motioned to sign the grant pending approval from the town’s attorney. Chelcie Cox seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

8. Consider for purchase a PA system for Town events – Marianne Leigh and Robert Lacey would like to purchase a system to use at Town events so we don’t need to borrow one. Robert Lacey has a quote for $1,500.00 from Sweetwater Music Instruments and Pro Audio. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the purchase of a system. Chelcie Cox seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:

Streets and Roads – Mayor Caruso had talked to Jason Sorensen about the No Overnight Parking Signs. We just need to let him know where, and what they will say, and he will get the go ahead from UDOT. The town will have to put them up. 

We need to have Jason Sorensen talk to Sparky’s about their sign being pulled out to the white line. It makes it hard to see what is coming south bound. 

Chelcie Cox would like to see the trees trimmed at Mack Esplin’s place, the branches are on the state right away. It was suggested to talk to Cody and Becky and see if they can be trimmed.

Parks, Recreation, and Cemeteries – No business.

Buildings and Fire Department – Earl Levanger got prices on new tires, they are about $800 a piece, $900 mounted. He is getting 6 of them. He is working with Tyler to get them here. Earl needs to have some asphalt cracks sealed.  Verl also needs more storage for the equipment and attachments. We will look at storage options at budget time. 

Water Department – The fire hydrant that was taken out in front of Jenkins Oil needs to be replaced. Terry Griffiths needs to have one at his new rv/trailer park.  Verl talked to Terry and told him that we would get a hydrant if he would get the line pushed under the road. 

Administration – Mayor Caruso wants to replace the old Ford pickup. Verl and Jon are going to start shopping for a new-used truck. It needs to be 4WD. Carol wants to see where the budget is before we buy. Mayor Caruso says to keep it around $20,000.00, and we will approve or deny when the budget is passed. 

Other necessary items – No business.

Executive Session – No business.

Chelcie Cox motioned to adjourn the meeting. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Moton carries. 
On August 4, 2021, Rory Hatch motioned to accept these minutes.  Chelcie Cox seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.



